PAGE  

[image: image1.jpg]THE PERMANENT REPRESENTATIVE
OF THE
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
TOTHE
ORGANIZATION OF AMERICAN STATES

WASHINGTON, D.C.

November 16, 2012

Excellency:

The Permanent Mission of the United States formally requests that the attached letter
from the Senate Foreign Relations Committee be circulated to all delegations prior to the next
regular meeting of the Permanent Council.

Please accept, Excellency, the renewed assurances of my highest consideration.

Sincerely,

%eﬂin

Ambassador

His Excellency
Ambassador Joel Antonio Hernandez Garcia
Permanent Representative of Mexico, and
Chair of the Permanent Council of the
Organization of American States,
‘Washington, D.C.

Cc:  Ambassador Albert Ramdin
Assistant Secretary General
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November 14, 2012

H.E. Joel Antonio Hernandez Garcia

Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Mexico to the OAS Chair of the Permanent Council
of the Organization of American States

1889 F Street, NW

Washington, DC 20006

Dear Ambassador Hernandez Garcia:

As the only entity that brings together the aspirations of North, Central and South America as
well as the Caribbean, the Organization of American States is the premier hemispheric
institution; its many accomplishments are impressive, and some have been historic.
Nevertheless, we are concerned that the OAS is sliding into an administrative and financial
paralysis that threatens to condemn this honored institution, unless checked by bold corrective
measures, to irrelevance. As champions of the OAS who want the organization to remain an
influential, positive force throughout the hemisphere, we appeal to the Permanent Council to
marshal the vision and political support necessary to revitalize the OAS. In that constructive
spirit, we offer the following observations for your consideration.

We believe that there are three fundamental reasons why the OAS has been forfeiting its
effectiveness: the lack of a strategic focus to guide the organization’s activities; the reluctance to
make hard financial decisions; and capriciously destructive personnel policies. For almost a
decade, the OAS® executive leadership has not effectively demonstrated a strategic vision as to
how best to implement the organization’s core missions. In an era of declining funding by
member states, such a vision would have provided the discipline needed to channel resources to
genuine priorities, thus preserving the organization’s regional relevance. The consequence of
trying to remain all things to all members while resources have progressively declined has led
the OAS to drift into a severe financial crisis. We fault the current OAS executive leadership for
not proposing effective budget adjustments in the medium term to avoid what was a predictable
financial crisis; instead we have regularly witnessed the use of shortsighted legerdemain to keep
the organization financially afloat. Moreover, the current OAS executive leadership has
exacerbated this crisis by demoralizing the organization’s most precious asset, its experienced,
talented human capital.

We call upon the Permanent Council to focus on the organization’s strategic priorities -- which
include strengthening democracy, championing human rights, protecting citizens from crime,




[image: image3.jpg]narcotics and terrorist activities, facilitating development and promoting prosperity — and to hold
the OAS’ executive leadership to adequately resource and staff these key objectives. Currently,
the OAS’ administrative and financial capabilities are overwhelmed by an avalanche of
mandates, which are added to every year. We strongly support the ongoing efforts of the OAS
members to prioritize the organization’s mandates, and to delete those that are either obsolete or
no longer command the political support and resources necessary for successful implementation.
In addition, the OAS could be more rigorously selective about which of the many worthy new
mandates proposed each year that it ultimately endorses. We suggest that the OAS consider
adopting mandates only after assuring itself that they fulfill the following two standards: Is the
OAS the best institution to implement the mandate, and would the mandate’s implementation
advance the organization’s core mission? The OAS could help steer worthy initiatives that do
not meet this test to other respected institutions that have the requisite expertise.

We urge the Permanent Council to take courageous steps to put the organization on a sound
financial future for the coming generations. An indispensable component for securing the OAS’
long term financial health must be a thorough revision of the system on which the quota scale is
based. However, addressing the OAS’ precarious financial situation cannot wait for a revision
of the quota scale. As a result, we recommend that the member states commit to a thorough-
going debate on the most beneficial ways of restructuring the OAS’ institutional architecture so
that the organization can exercise robust leadership in its core missions. There are obviously
many factors to be considered, but one important question should be whether there are entities
within the current OAS institutional structure that should be either spun off or placed on a
different financial footing. We believe, for example, that the Museum of the Americas and its
magnificent art collection cannot be adequately sustained by the OAS and is a prime candidate
for being bequeathed, with appropriate safeguards, to a world class partner that would refresh the
museum with skilled management and additional resources. Similarly, we are not persuaded that
the Inter-American Institute for Children should continue being funded through the regular
budget; it and perhaps additional OAS entities would benefit from a different funding
mechanism that could attract more robust outside funding. A similar logic could be applied to
various excellent programmatic initiatives in order to preserve them while not holding the OAS
responsible for their funding.

Finally, we hope that the OAS member states will protect their investment in the organization’s
human capital, and adopt policies that will strengthen the recruitment and retention of top quality
talent. The value added of the OAS resides in its talented substantive experts who share their
expertise to the benefit of member nations. However, we do not see the OAS’ executive
leadership prioritizing the institution’s human capital; instead, we see it engaging in the
cannibalization of its personnel. At the very time the OAS’ budgetary strictures are compelling
the organization to cut back programmatic initiatives and engage in “robbing Peter to pay Paul”
accounting practices, its leadership has been inserting senior level political appointees into
permanent positions and hiring high fee contractors. In far too many instances, these expensive
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[image: image4.jpg]new hires are assigned to top heavy offices which have been depleted of the staff members who
actually carry out the bulk of the work. We ask that the Permanent Council ensure that the OAS
leadership puts in place, and honors, a transparent and fair set of human resources policies,
especially those governing the hiring, firing and promotions of personnel, and that it requires the
executive leadership to provide regular opportunities for member nations to assess how these
practices have been implemented.

We offer these observations to the Permanent Council as friends of the OAS who are committed
to strengthening the organization so it can continue making important, positive contributions in
the hemisphere.

Sincerely,
JOFIN F. KERRY RICHARD G. LUGAR
2 Wcr%_/
ROBERT MENEN MARCO RUBIO

United States Senator United States Senator




� EMBED Word.Picture.8  ���












































� FILENAME  \* MERGEFORMAT �CP29745E01�






_953622076.doc




PERMANENT COUNCIL



